	



Minutes of Health & Housing Committee
Meeting Date:

Thursday, 28 May 2009 starting at 6.30pm

Present:

Councillor S Hirst (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Development Services, Financial Services Manager and Housing Strategy Officer.

82
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors R Hargreaves, M Fielding, S Sutcliffe and J Waddington. 

83
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 19 March 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

Questions were asked on minutes 922, 924 and 928.

84
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

There were no declarations of interest.

85
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

86
REFERENCES FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

There were no references from Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

87
PRESENTATION ON EVENT SAFETY ADVISORY GROUP

The Chairman introduced Chris Shuttleworth who gave a presentation on the Event Safety Advisory Group.  He informed the Committee that they had an objective of self-assessment that accords with the corporate policy of the Borough Council.  The Event Safety Advisory Group is a multi agency group which includes the Health and Safety Executive, the police and the highway authorities, as well as other consultant groups from time to time.  He gave an overview of what had been done this year including the revision of the Event Safety Policy.  He informed Committee that approximately 50 events over 75 days were covered in the Ribble Valley.  These included annual events, community events, fun runs/road races, motor sport events, large outdoor events, food festivals, music festivals, Halloween and car boot sales.  The Event Safety Policy ensured that organisers of events were given the confidence to deal with health and safety issues as well as providing education, information and advice on legislation for them to be able to put on their event successfully.

The Chairman thanked Mr Shuttleworth for his presentation.

88
COMPULSORY MICRO CHIPPING OF DOGS

The Director of Development Services submitted a report asking Committee to consider a recent request by the Dogs Trust to support a national campaign for the compulsory micro chipping of dogs.  He informed Committee that the Dogs Trust believed this was a big part of being a responsible dog owner and that it would ultimately significantly help to decrease the number of strays on the streets and of healthy dogs put to sleep for lack of good homes.  He highlighted the aims of the Dogs Trust campaign and also a number of related issues that were not referred to within the campaign literature which committee needed to consider.  These included the locating and reading of the different micro chips in use, the estimation of the number of animals involved, the likely costs of micro chipping or who would provide the service, the enforcement required, the maintenance of a central register and how it would be administered and funded and the re-introduction of dog licensing.  

Committee Members made several comments relating to various problems with dogs including the need for letterbox guards in properties where dogs are kept.

RESOLVED:
That Committee does not support the Dogs Trust campaign for compulsory micro chipping at this time until further proposals and clarification are made available as to operational and funding implications but that this be kept under review.  

89
REPAYMENT GRANT ELIGIBILITY

The Chief Executive submitted a report proposing the eligibility criteria for applications for a repayment grant.  Committee were reminded at its meeting in April 2009 they were informed that the Housing Association had withdrawn their service with regard to equity release and that it had been agreed that this money would be replaced with a repayment grant scheme.  The proposed eligibility criteria for the availability of the repayment grant scheme was now outlined for Committee’s consideration.  The budget for this grant was £60,000 and therefore there would only be four grants of this type approved each year, which would lead to a waiting list developing.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the proposed eligibility criteria that repayment grants would be approved upon as set out in the report.  

90
INTRODUCTION OF CHOICE BASED LETTINGS

The Chief Executive submitted a report making Committee aware of the need to introduce a choice based lettings policy by 2010.  He informed Committee that in the Secretary of State’s view all housing authorities should adopt an allocation scheme which offers a choice of accommodation by 2010 and that this policy should provide applicants more of a say and a greater choice of the accommodation.  This would involve the applicants in a two-stage process, namely applying to join a scheme and then expressing an interest in a particular accommodation.  It was important that the processes and procedures for allocating accommodation ensures prioritising of applicants was both transparent and easy to understand and that this meant a simple process for determining an applicants priority.  The two options available were to join a Pennine Lancashire sub-regional choice based lettings scheme or to develop a local choice based lettings scheme with Ribble Valley Homes.  The financial implications were highlighted with regard to the Pennine Lancashire scheme.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the investigation on delivering a choice based letting scheme with Ribble Valley Homes and that this be reported back to Committee in due course.

91
RIBBLE VALLEY’S REGIONAL HOUSING POT ALLOCATION

The Chief Executive submitted a report informing Committee of Ribble Valley’s increased allocation of regional housing pot grant and the proposals for expenditure.  The allocation for 2007/2008 and 2008/2009 was £200,000 which had been the lowest awarded in the northwest with neighbouring authorities.  However, due to a change of methodology in 2009/2010 Ribble Valley had been awarded £347,000 which meant there was an additional pot of money that had as yet not been allocated.  The Housing Strategy Officer reported that a request had been received from Regional Housing Group to hold back 10% of the allocation whilst the methodology was challenged.  She also highlighted the proposals for which the additional money could be used.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the request to hold back 10% of the allocation whilst the methodology was challenged be refused; and

2.
the additional allocation be used to

· Fund the approved discretionary disabled facilities grant to assist in rehousing a family where adaptation was not appropriate - £25,000

· Develop an energy efficiency grant to offer free loft insulation and cavity wall insulation for over 60s or households on income related benefits in properties Council Tax bands A-D - £10,000

· Offer a £1,500 grant towards the installation of renewable energy sources (solar power, air source heat pumps and ground source heat pumps insulations (in properties Council Tax bands A-F - £15,000)

· Increase the landlord/tenant budget by £40,000

· Increase the DFG budget by £52,000

· Increase the monies available for the tenancy protection scheme by £5,000

92
HOUSING FORUM

The Chief Executive submitted a report for Committee’s information on the most recent successful housing forum meeting.  

The Chairman also informed Committee that a seminar was to be set up giving clarification and information on the affordable housing policy.  This would take place in mid June and Councillors would receive notification of this in due course.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

93
STRATEGIC HEALTH UPDATE

Councillor Hilton reported upon her involvement on the working group with regard to the new community hospital in Clitheroe and its inpatient facilities, caseloads, a change of name for the hospital and car parking.  She also informed Committee that the business case had recently been finalised by the health authority and things were pressing ahead.  Councillor Hilton also reported upon the Lancashire County Council overview and scrutiny task groups that had been set up to look at the accident and emergency aspects of both Burnley and Blackburn hospitals and the national strategy on dementia. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

94
REVIEW OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SERVICE 2008/2009

The Director of Development Services submitted a report looking at the key local performance indicators within the Environmental Health Plan for 2008/2009.  He highlighted key issues within the report, most notably the implications of a possible Air Quality Management Area at Whalley Road/St James Street in Clitheroe.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

95
GENERAL REPORT – DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 

The Director of Development Services submitted a report for Committee’s information which included the Castle/Hanson Cement Liaison meeting, an application for flood protection grant, fly tipping prosecution, commercial waste enforcement, a Clitheroe market update, flexible warrants of the Health and Safety Executive and a dog fouling update.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

96
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

By virtue of the fact that the following items of business be exempt information under Category 7 of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

97
SERVICE REVIEW – STRATEGIC HOUSING SERVICE

The Chief Executive submitted a report reviewing the strategic housing service and the impact of the changes within the service since stock transfer 12 months ago.  A brief background was given with regard to the housing department and the services provided by this section.  The changes within the service over the past 12 months were highlighted and the demands made upon this particular section.  The report suggested the various options to dealing with these demands which included a variation on the posts within the housing section.

RESOLVED:
That the proposals as outlined in the report be approved with a further review in 12 months time.

98
GENERAL REPORT – GRANTS

The Chief Executive submitted details of 17 disabled facility grants and one landlord renovation grant which had been approved.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 8.25Ppm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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